
4. UPDATE ON ONTARIO WORKS REGULATIONS

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

That Council urge the Minister of Community and Social Services to reconsider /
amend the new Ontario Works Regulations in a manner that will more effectively
support the employment objectives of the Act.

DOCUMENTATION

1. Commissioner, Social Services report dated 10 Jun 98 is immediately attached.

2. Extract of Draft Minute, Community Services Committee, 25 June 1998 to be
distributed prior to the Council meeting and will include a record of the vote.
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REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY OF OTTAWA-CARLETON REPORT
MUNICIPALITÉ RÉGIONALE D’OTTAWA-CARLETON RAPPORT

Our File/N/Réf. 27-05-97-0076-15
Your File/V/Réf.

DATE 10 June 1998

TO/DEST. Co-ordinator, Community Services Committee

FROM/EXP. Commissioner, Social Services Department

SUBJECT/OBJET UPDATE ON ONTARIO WORKS REGULATIONS

DEPARTMENTAL RECOMMENDATION

That the Community Services Committee recommend Council urge the Minister of
Community and Social Services to reconsider / amend the new Ontario Works Regulations
in a manner that will more effectively support the employment objectives of the Act.

BACKGROUND

The Ontario government began to reshape social assistance in keeping with election promises in
October 1995 by a 21.6 % reduction in welfare rates. This was followed by other initiatives such
as:

a) changes to allow recipients to earn-back the difference between the old and the new rates,

b) changes to tighten eligibility criteria and anti-fraud measures,

c) a requirement that 16- and 17-year olds be in school or training in order to obtain
assistance,

d) amendments to regulations under the General Welfare Act (GWA) to facilitate a phased-in
implementation of a mandatory Ontario Works program started in 1996, and

e) the creation of a new legal framework for the Ontario Works program by the enactment of
the Social Assistance Reform Act (SARA). Schedules A and B of SARA in turn created
two new Acts known as the Ontario Works Act, (OWA); and the Ontario Disability
Support Program Act, (ODSPA) to replace GWA and Family Benefit Act (FBA)
respectively.

On May 1, 1998 the Province proclaimed new Regulations under OWA. These are now in effect
for all new social assistance applicants. The implementation of the Regulations with respect to
existing recipients will be phased over time to accommodate the need to review and assess
changes in the status of each recipient’s file.
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This report will highlight the significant program changes brought about by the new Regulations.
A more detailed outline of the changes is contained in Appendix I entitled “Ontario Works Act:
Job Aid”; by the Ontario Municipal Social Services Association.

DISCUSSION

Eligibility For Assistance

“Basic Financial Assistance” and “Employment Assistance” are the two main types of assistance
currently available to OWA beneficiaries. Both the basic financial assistance and the employment
assistance are further broken down into a number of components. Basic financial assistance
includes income assistance for basic needs and shelter; benefits and emergency assistance.
Employment assistance, on the other hand, consists of community participation, independent job-
search, job-search support services, basic education / job-specific skills training, employment
placement, self employment and substance abuse recovery programs. Overall the new OWA
Regulations introduce more restrictive criteria for determining who is eligible to receive social
assistance; including the following:

a) Applicants Under 18 Years of Age

Under GWA, persons under 18 years of age who were in school or registered in an
approved training program could be granted social assistance under exceptional
circumstances such as abuse. However GWA had no  requirement for “adult supervision”
as a pre-condition for social assistance.

The new Regulations require that any person under 18 years of age including couples,
singles, minor sole support parents who reside outside their parental homes be granted
assistance only if the Administrator is satisfied that a “Special Circumstance” exists, the
youth has a regular contact with a “responsible Adult” or agency and is in regular
attendance at a  school or training program. The Directives supporting the Regulations
contain detailed guidelines for assessing the requirements for special circumstances,
responsible adult and school attendance. Any assistance for this group of recipients must
be paid to and managed by an agency, trustee, guardian or similar persons. The agency or
trustee may be contracted and paid for his/her services.

The SSD understands that the new Regulations affecting 16 and 17 year old applicants are
intended to prevent abuse of the social assistance system. However, the SSD is concerned
that the staff resources required to assess “responsible adult”, recruit and pay trustees
could be more effectively spent in providing employment support to OWA participants.
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b) 60 - 64 Year Olds

Persons aged 60 to 64 were previously eligible for assistance under FBA by reason of their
age. Under the new legislation new applicants between the ages of 60 and 64 will have to
apply for social assistance under OWA. Clients in this age group who are already on FBA
will be grand-parented into ODSPA.

The SSD’s position remains that persons between 60 and 64 may not be appropriate
participants in OWA. Generally, people in this age group are not readily employable, and
therefore they are not likely to earn-back the reductions in financial benefits which will be
provided to them under OWA. OWA is predicated on the idea that clients are better off
working. The reality is that few clients in the 60 to 64 age group are going to be able to
increase their earnings through work. Therefore OWA’s mandatory employment
participation requirement for 60 to 64 year olds is considered unrealistic.

c) Living With Parents

Under GWA Regulations, persons on assistance who lived with their parents were treated
as boarders and were entitled to receive between $207 and $357 per month. The minimum
allowance of $207 was paid to a single recipient who lived at home and did not pay rent.

OWA applicants or participants who live with their parents will no longer be considered as
boarders. Their monthly allowance could range from a minimum of $50 for single
recipients living at home and not paying rent to a maximum of $245. To qualify for this
“living with parent” allowance, they will have to prove that they had previously been
“financially independent” in addition to meeting other eligibility requirements.

An applicant or participant will be considered as financially independent if s/he is residing
or has resided with his or her spouse at any time in the past. In addition, the person must
have earned monthly employment income that is greater than the monthly social assistance
allowance for a single person or must have been a dependent of someone other than the
person’s parents or social assistance for a cumulative period of at least two years. If these
criteria are not met, the person will be considered as a “dependent adult” of the parents. In
such cases the dependent adult will be added to the benefit unit if the parental unit is in
receipt of social assistance. Otherwise the dependent adult will be considered as ineligible
for assistance. Sole support parents who reside with their parents and who are not
considered financially independent will also not be eligible for assistance in their own right.
However, an ineligible sole support parent may apply for assistance on behalf of his or her
child(ren).

The financial independence criterion introduces a new definition for dependent adult.
Under GWA any adults over the age of 21 were eligible for social assistance if they
demonstrated financial need. Under the new regulations, a person 25 or 45 years old in
financial need may be considered a dependent adult if s/he is unable to meet the financial
independence criteria.
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It is not yet known how many RMOC recipients will be affected by this policy initiative. In
practice however, most RMOC recipients who live with their parents were not considered
as boarders. Instead they were considered as sharing rent or renting rooms in which case
the applicable shelter allowance was payable. This practice will change under the new
regulations as OWA applicants or participants will be required to declare their living
arrangements to the welfare administrator. Where it becomes evident or the applicant /
recipient declares his or her residence as living with parents or in property owned and
controlled by a parent of the applicant or spouse; the applicant / participant will be
considered as living with parents.

The SSD continues to anticipate that most individuals in this client group will choose to
move and rent as a direct result of this policy and therefore may no longer benefit from the
parental support and supervision they need to become self-sufficient. They will also no
longer be making a contribution to the larger family unit’s income when they move out.
Since the 21.6% welfare rate reduction of 1995, many families have depended on “living
at home” incomes for survival.

d) Liens Against Personal Property

GWA had no requirements for the registration of liens against personal property.
However, in determining the eligible liquid asset level, the GWA applicant’s interest in real
property was generally taken into account. This insured that assets related to the
recipient’s personal use and previous employment were maintained intact in order to
facilitate the recipient’s early return to employment as a means of exiting social assistance.

Under OWA, a lien may be applied to any real property in Ontario in which the OWA
participant has an interest. If the real property is used as the participant’s principal
residence, the lien will be applied after the participant has received assistance for more
than 12 months. A lien will also be applied to the participant’s second property in Ontario
if the property is not sold within six months of receiving assistance. Properties owned by
dependents will be exempt if the property is not transferred to the dependent by a parent
within one year of applying for assistance. The lien will be exercised when the property is
sold. However, participants will not be forced to sell or loose their homes as a result of the
lien. Properties exempt from the lien provisions of the Act include those located on First
Nations Reserve, cooperatives, time sharing condominiums, and properties listed as assets
in bankruptcies or located on leased land.

The Regulations further clarify that the lien will be exercised against the participant’s
equity in the property less 10% of the equity plus $5,000 up to the amount of assistance
paid since the consent to apply the lien was signed. For example if the participant has an
interest in property valued at $100,000 with a mortgage balance of $70,000 the equity will
be $30,000. After allowing for a deductible of $8,000 (or $5,000 plus (10% of the
$30,000)); a lien can then be exercised against the equity balance of $22,000. Assuming
that the participant remained on assistance for an additional 25 months after the lien was
applied; and further that the participant received $1,000 of assistance per month the total
value of the lien will be $22,000 instead of $25,000. In effect the maximum value of the
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lien will be determined by the lesser of the equity balance and the amount of assistance
received after the lien was applied.

e) Personal Assets Levels

Under GWA, the Welfare Administrator must determine the maximum level of liquid
assets an applicant may have in order to be eligible for assistance. Based on this
requirement, the Region adopted the policy that its maximum GWA asset level not exceed
the corresponding maximum level set under FBA/ODSPA. This allowed the Administrator
to set asset levels for disabled GWA recipients at FBA levels so that this group of clients
can keep their asset levels intact while waiting for an FBA/ODSPA disability grant. The
SSD was concerned that OWA asset levels may be set lower than those under
FBA/ODSPA; thus forcing disabled OWA recipients to dispose of some of the assets they
would have been allowed to keep under FBA/ODSPA. This concern has been addressed
by OWA Regulations which now require that FBA/ODSPA asset levels be applied to
potential FBA/ODSPA applicants for the purpose of receiving basic financial assistance
under OWA one-time only.

f) The Equity Value of Automobiles

According to the new Regulations OW participants may own automobiles having a
maximum equity value of $5,000. Equity values in excess of $5,000 will be considered as
liquid assets. This requirement may make owners of such vehicles ineligible to participate
in Ontario Works even for a short period of time unless they dispose of their vehicles. The
SSD considers this requirement as overly restrictive given that automobiles are in most
cases one of the essential tools that can contribute to a recipient’s early return to
employment.

g)  Earnings Exemptions

The new Regulations will require that the longer Ontario Works participants remain on
assistance the less the amount of employment income they will keep. Prior to May 1,
1998, recipients who worked were allowed to keep 25% of their earnings after certain
basic exemptions. Under the new regulations, the percentage of earnings that a participant
can retain will decrease to 20% after 1 year, 15% after 2 years, 10% after 3 years, 5%
after 4 years and 0% after 5 years. This policy contradicts the Support to Employment
Program (STEP) introduced 10 years ago which ensured that recipients with employment
earnings were always better off than recipients who did not work.

In the case of sole support clients, the new regulations will simply reduce the overall
household income to a point where it would no longer be attractive to maintain
employment. In effect the new policy will serve as a disincentive to persons on assistance
who are seeking to become self-sufficient by taking part-time or low paying full-time
employment.
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h) Out of Province For More Than 7 Days

As of May 1, 1998, Ontario Works participants will require permission from the Welfare
Administrator to be absent from Ontario for more than 7 days. The Administrator will
have the discretion to exempt participants from this requirement if the Administrator is
satisfied that the absence will not interfere with employment participation requirements;
and that the absence is necessary for the participant’s health or some exceptional
circumstances such as family or cultural events. To assess absence from Ontario, Welfare
workers will ask participants at each file update if they had been absent from Ontario for
more than 7 days since the previous update. Participants who are absent for more than 7
days without approval shall be considered ineligible effective the 8th day of absence and
will have their assistance reduced, canceled or subjected to an overpayment as the case
may be. Assistance that is terminated shall not be reinstated unless the person reapplies or
makes a request for reinstatement including proof of eligibility as a resident of Ontario. To
confirm participants’ duration of absence from Ontario, welfare workers are required to
review bus receipts, gas receipts, passport stamps, wedding invitations or an affidavit
signed by the participants where other means of verification are inconclusive.

Benefits

Under GWA, benefits were provided as mandatory items or as discretionary items of special
assistance. Discretionary benefits are the subject of another Committee report entitled “Essential
Health and Social Support” and will therefore not be discussed in this report.

Mandatory benefits are provided to all eligible applicants / participants and their dependents. They
include drug benefits, dental and vision care for dependent children, diabetic supplies, surgical
supplies, dressings and medical transportation, winter clothing and back-to school benefits for
families with dependent children, community start-up benefits, guide dog allowance, employment
start-up benefits and special diets. Overall the list of items considered mandatory benefits remain
essentially the same under both GWA and OWA. However, there are a number of changes which
taken collectively may reduce the amount of benefit or restrict eligibility for specific benefits.
Back-to-school and winter clothing allowance for example were both previously available to all
dependent children aged 21 years or less. The new regulations restrict these benefits to
dependents aged 18 years or less. Other changes to mandatory benefits include the following:

a) Pregnancy Allowance

Effective May 1, 1998, the pregnancy allowance of $37 per month for pregnant women on
social assistance  was canceled by the Province. A total of 1,864 pregnant women in
RMOC received this allowance in 1997 representing a gross expenditure of $327,957 (or
$65,591 net). As the new Regulations permit the granting of a Special Diet Allowance, the
SSD anticipates that the cancellation of the pregnancy allowance will result in an increased
number of eligible pregnant women being approved by their physicians for a Special Diet
Allowance.
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b) Extended Health Care Allowance

The extended health care allowance was previously provided to eligible participants to
reduce the impact of loosing health benefits as a result of moving from welfare to a full
time employment or training program. The new Regulations have eliminated this
allowance as of April 1, 1998. Only persons who were in receipt of extended health care
allowance prior to April 1, 1998 and who have verifiable drug costs / need for the benefit
will continue to receive it.

As a result of the new eligibility requirements for extended health care, the working poor
and the elderly on fixed incomes who are not on assistance but require assistance for drug
costs will be required to access the Trillium Drug Program (TDP). The SSD anticipates
that the deductible requirements of the TDP may not be affordable to this client group. It
is anticipated that the working poor and the elderly may have to finance their drug costs
by applying for emergency assistance, which if approved will be at 100% Regional cost.

Social Assistance Fraud Convictions

Social Assistance fraud may occur where eligibility is claimed by “deceit, falsehood or fraudulent
means”. Where fraud appears flagrant and deliberate, the new Regulations require the Ministry
and /or the delivery agent to take steps to have the matter dealt with as an alleged fraud under the
Criminal Code of Canada. If an applicant or participant is convicted of fraud related to FBA,
GWA or OWA, his or her allowance shall be refused, canceled or reduced for 3 months upon first
conviction; and for 6 months upon the second and all subsequent convictions. This requirements
will apply to persons who were charged for welfare fraud sometime ago but who got convicted
after May 1. 1998.

Overpayment Recovery

Under GWA, overpayments made as a result of recipient errors such as failure to report income
and misrepresentation of facts must be recovered. Overpayments due to administrative error were
however classified as unrecoverable. The rate of recovery was generally set between 5% and 10%
of the combined GWA basic and shelter allowances. Within these limits, the Administrator was
required take the recipient’s circumstances into consideration before assessing the applicable rate
of recovery.

The new Regulations have essentially retained the GWA overpayment recovery rates. According
to the Act, the basic rate of recovery will be 5% of income assistance. The Administrator will
have the discretion to reduce the 5% recovery rate where there is evidence of hardship to the
participant. Similarly, the Administrator may set the recovery rate anywhere between 5% and
10% if there is evidence that the participant can afford the increased payment.

Unlike GWA however certain overpayments due to administrative error will now be recoverable.
Among them are administrative errors which the participant failed to report to the worker. In
addition overpayments incurred under another Act will be portable and recoverable under Ontario
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Works; and overpayments resulting from false pretense and fraudulent misrepresentation will
survive bankruptcies and remain recoverable.

CONCLUSION

This report outlines an overview of some of the major OWA changes that reflect the direction and
tone of the new Regulations. In general, the new Regulations point in the direction of substantial
increases in the need to document, verify, monitor, review and update social assistance eligibility
information; which will lead to significant increases in workload, particularly at the front-line
worker level. Given that the Province may not support increases in staffing levels that will be
commensurate with the additional administrative requirements, the SSD is concerned about the
potential negative impacts of the increased workload on the quality of service delivery.

The new Regulations also expand the ability of delivery agents to establish fraud control
measures. Specific units and positions to be staffed by officers with police-type powers including
search warrants are to be created. These “policing” functions will further stretch the limited staff
resources available to undertake the verification, monitoring and support-to-employment
functions which are the cornerstones of the new Legislation.

Overall, the SSD believes that a significant portion of the new Regulations will undermine the
employment objectives of the Ontario Works Act by over-stretching the staffing resources
available to delivery agencies to effectively support OWA participants toward employment and
self-sufficiency. It is therefore recommended that the Province be requested to reconsider / amend
the new Regulations in a manner that will support the employment and self-sufficiency objectives
of the Ontario Works Act.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

The specific financial implications of the new Legislation will be reported to Committee and
Council as the need arises.

CONSULTATION

No public consultation is considered necessary at this time.

Approved by Dick Stewart

Attach. (1)
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